



## El Camino Real Charter High School

## **Minutes**

## Regular Board meeting

September 2023 Board Meeting

#### **Date and Time**

Thursday September 28, 2023 at 5:30 PM

#### Location

El Camino Real Charter High School - Grieb (Little Theater)

5440 Valley Circle Woodland Hills Ca 91467

Meeting can also be seen and heard at:

North Campus - 7401 Shoup Ave. West Hills CA 91307

#### ANNUAL MEETING AND REGULAR BOARD MEETING

For board meeting materials, please go to the school's main office, or call (818) 595-7500. Some board meeting materials are also posted on the school's website (https://ecrchs.net - click the ECR Board tab).

INSTRUCTIONS FOR PRESENTATIONS TO THE BOARD BY PARENTS AND OTHER MEETING ATTENDEES: El Camino Real Alliance ("ECRA") welcomes your participation at ECRA's Board meetings. The purpose of a public meeting of the Board of Directors ("Board") is to conduct the affairs of ECRA in public. Your participation assures us of continuing community interest in our charter school. To assist you in the ease of speaking/ participating in our meetings, the following guidelines are provided:

#### **PUBLIC COMMENTS**

- 1. Agendas are available to all audience members at the door to the meeting.
- 2. "Request to Speak" forms are available to all audience members who wish to speak on any agenda items or under the general category of "Public Comments." "Public Comments" is set aside for members of the audience to raise issues that are not specifically on the agenda. However, Due to public meeting laws, the Board can only listen to your issue, not respond or take action during the Public Comments periods. The Board may give direction to staff to respond to your concern or you may be offered the option of returning with a citizen-requested item.

NOTE: Public Comments, effective with the March 24th, 2022, Regular Board Meeting, are limited to two (2) minutes and total time allotted to all agenda and non-agenda items will not exceed thirty (30) minutes.

A member of the public who requires the use of a translator, in order to receive the same opportunity as others to directly address the Board, shall be permitted twice the allotted time to speak. The Board may give direction to staff to respond to your concern or you may be offered the option of returning with a citizen-requested item.

- 3. You may also complete a "Request to Speak" form to address the Board on Agenda items. With regard to such agenda items, you may specify the item(s) on your "Request to Speak" form and you will be given an opportunity to speak for up to three (3) minutes before the item is addressed, and total time allocated to agenda items will not exceed six (6) minutes for a Discussion item and nine (9) minutes per Vote item. A member of the public who requires the use of a translator, in order to receive the same opportunity as others to directly address the Board, shall be permitted twice the allotted time to speak, and the total allocated time shall be appropriately increased as well.
- 4. When addressing the Board, speakers are requested to state their name and adhere to the time limits set forth. In order to maintain allotted time limits, the Board Chair may modify speaker time allocations or the total amount of allotted time for an item.
- 5. Any public records relating to an agenda item for an Open Session of the Board which are distributed to all, or a majority of all, of the Board members shall be available for public inspection at 5440 Valley Circle Blvd., Woodland Hills, California, 91367.

IMPORTANT NOTE REGARDING PUBLIC COMMENTS: Effective September 2022, public comments presentations at all ECRA Regular and Special Board Meetings and at Committee Meetings must be made in person. There is no obligation on the part of the school to have a school official read public comments during inperson Board Meetings. Powered by BoardOnTrack 2 of 4 A member of the public is welcome to appear at the Board meeting to make a public comment or make arrangements with another person in attendance to speak on the person's behalf.

**Consent Agenda:** All matters listed under the consent agenda are considered by the Board to be routine and may be approved/enacted by the Board in one motion in the form listed below. Unless specifically requested by a Board member for further discussion or removed from the agenda, there will be no discussion of these items prior to the Board votes on them. The Executive Director recommends approval of all consent agenda items.

In compliance with the Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) and upon request, El Camino Real Alliance may furnish reasonable auxiliary aids and services to qualified individuals with disabilities. Requests for disability related modifications or accommodations shall be made 24 hours prior to the meeting to David Hussey, in person, by email at comment@ecrchs.net, or by calling (818) 595-7500.

#### **Directors Present**

Alexandra Ramirez, Brad Wright, Daniela Lopez-Vargas, Danielle Centman, Gregg Solkovits, Ronald Laws, Steven Kofahl

#### **Directors Absent**

None

#### **Guests Present**

Ryan Guinto

#### I. Opening Items

- A. Call the Meeting to Order
- **B.** Record Attendance and Guests
- C. Pledge of Allegiance to the United States of America (USA)

Mr. Colson led the pledge of allegiance.

#### D. Public Comments

**Public Comment:** 

1. Cheryl Dorris - Thank you very much. Hi. Good evening ECR school board. I'm here to discuss or not discuss... Make a comment about section 3(A) on the agenda, under your government. Here's my question. Is there any way ECR parents can receive a copy of how the aligning of your bylaws compares to the existing charter board term limit, and also, will the material revision that is required per LAUSD policy and procedures or charter schools be made available to the public? That's it.

#### **E.** Executive Director Update

David Hussey: Thank you. I have a couple quick announcements, so tomorrow, if anybody gets a chance, we have our homecoming games tomorrow at Birmingham, JV at 4 PM and Varsity at 7:15 pm. Also, if you're not doing anything on Saturday night, we'll have our homecoming dance from 6:00 PM to 10 PM, if you want to come volunteer. The PSAT will be Saturday, October 14th, so our students have signed up to take this test. It's very good for our juniors especially, because that is where they can earn scholarships if they test high enough on the PSATs. We have started or we'll begin our school tour, starting in October, and they will run until March. Parents or prospective parents can go on the website and sign up for a tour to see our campus. Just a reminder. We have extended counseling hours every Thursday from 4:15 to 6:15. We will be reopening the library, starting next week before school and after school. I want to say Mr. Camp and the safety officers have done a good job cleaning up the campus after school. We had a lot of safety concerns that we wanted to address and now we feel comfortable that we can open the media center library for those time periods. Then, today we did have a lockdown drill in our second period classes, just to remind students what to do on a lockdown drill, and then, our incoming ninth graders haven't been here, so we showed them some things that we do during a lockdown drill. One last thing is, LAUSD rescinded their covid-19 vaccination requirement on the 26th, so two days ago. Since we followed suit with them, I need to speak with our council to see if we need to do an agenda item, or since they've already rescinded and we followed their policy, then we rescinded our policy as well. I'll double check, and if we have to rescind it officially, then I'll have it on the next board meeting.

#### F. Chief Business Officer Update

**Greg Wood:** Just one second. Sorry. In the middle, in the front, yeah. Good evening, board members. A lot of what I could cover on my update is... agenda separately. The only thing I would say, in addition to that, the federal government is potentially scheduled to have a shutdown with their fiscal year, October 1st. That may impact... Some of our federal funding may be delayed until such time as they reopen their federal budget, so let's stay tuned on that.

**Steve Kofahl:** You cover for it?

**Greg Wood:** Yeah, I think we'll do a good... At the moment, we're in good shape to backfill anything that gets delayed. Audit report. Again, December 15th is our deadline to finalize the outsiders', the CPA audit report. We're well on schedule with that. You'll be hearing the unaudited information for 2022-2023 also tonight. So, we'll update

what we're doing with our auditors. Other things like our attendance, I'll cover what's going on with our attendance this year... will be covered in our budget updates, as well as the cafeteria... I'll be covering the information with our cafeteria, in addition to the wonderful food our cafeteria manager, who's not here at the moment, has prepared tonight. That's it, sir.

#### G. Board Chair Update

**Brad Wright:** Thank you very much. We're going to move on to our board chair update. This is an update where any board member, if you have anything to say, any acknowledgments, it's a time to do that. You can address the crowd. I'll start with you, Ms. Centman. You have anything you'd like to say?

**Danielle Centman:** I just kind of would like to know what the progress is for the

library.

Brad Wright: I mean, this...

**Female Speaker:** Yeah. I've talked to a couple parents and they're really concerned about us not having it open, so I just kind of want to know what progress and what's going to be the next steps of getting it back open to the students.

**David Hussey:** Like I said, we're opening it up before school, 7:30 until 5:00

PM at night.

Danielle Centman: Okay.

**David Hussey:** Then, in November 6th, they're going to restart the construction of that. So, it'll be open for a month, and then, we'll have to close it down until probably after winter break.

Danielle Centman: Okay. Yep. Perfect. That's great--

**David Hussey:** We will look at other options, depending on the numbers that we have. We won't be able to probably do anything before school, as far as housing students, but we'll look to create another location for after school, if kids who want to study.

Male Speaker: We do have tutoring [0:09:58 inaudible].

Brad Wright: Sorry, sir. You cannot speak [0:10:00 inaudible] meeting.

Okay? Sorry, this is a board meeting. **[0:10:03 inaudible]**, please. **David Hussey:** Then, we do have tutoring after school.

**Brad Wright:** Just so everyone knows, it's a violation if everybody speaks out and we are being monitored. We are recording. Okay. I'm going to you, Mr. Kofahl.

Do you have anything?

Steve Kofahl: Yes.

Brad Wright: Please.

**Steve Kofahl:** Mr. Hussey, the PSAT... and I think it's the qualifying test for

the National Merit Scholarship. Is it still?

David Hussey: Correct.

**Steve Kofahl:** Maybe we should publicize that part of it. That's the big-name

scholarship.

**David Hussey:** Yeah. No, we do that, the college councils do.

**Steve Kofahl:** Okay, but I mean officially in public meeting and let the

parents know too. Thank you.

**Brad Wright:** Okay. Ms. Vargas, do you have anything?

**Female Speaker:** I just wanted to say that the finance and investment committee met earlier this week, and reviewed and discussed the items in the investment section, as well as the finance section, and we have recommended all items for approval. So, all

[0:11:12 inaudible].

**Brad Wright:** Great. We'll go to the finance part, but that's okay. That's fine

that you mentioned it. Co-chair over here, do you have anything, Ms. Ramirez?

Alexandra Ramirez: I just have... or I'd like to get an update on the IV program. I

know that we sent out a survey.

**David Hussey:** We'll send out another... We haven't sent a survey. We sent out information, so we'll send out another informational email next week, and then follow up with the survey the following week. Make sure everybody has the information again, and then, we'll send out the survey the following week, and then, I'll also resurvey the teachers to see if their interest has changed. So, in two weeks. At the next board meeting, I'll have a full update on the data that we received.

#### II. Consent

#### A. Approve Minutes of August 30, 2023 Regular Board Meeting

Alexandra Ramirez made a motion to approve the minutes from Regular Board meeting on 08-30-23.

Gregg Solkovits seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### B. Approve August 2023 Check Registers

Alexandra Ramirez made a motion to Approve August 2023 Check Registers.

Gregg Solkovits seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### C. Approve August 2023 Credit Card Charges

Alexandra Ramirez made a motion to Approve August 2023 Credit Card Charges. Gregg Solkovits seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### III. Governance

#### A. Material Revision: By-Law Alignment (Board Term-limits)

**David Hussey:** Yes. The Charter School Division asked us to align our board bylaws with our charter when we changed... when the board changed the term limits. Can you go through it? I wanted to show... because there was a question about what was changed. Right there. The exist... or the bylaws previous in section five read that each

director shall hold the office for three years, and until a successor director has been designated and qualified, board members may serve two consecutive terms. After oneterm absence from the board, an individual is eligible for election appointment to the board. What was deleted was board members may serve two consecutive terms after one term absence from the board, so basically, there would be no term limits, but a term would be three years. That's what the board approved and that's what the material revision is looking to align, that language in section five, to change it in the charter itself. Go back up, Ryan. In their [0:15:25 inaudible] revision, we have to do five things. Item one is a letter to Charter School Division. Scroll down. [0:15:34 inaudible]. Right there. That's a letter to Mr. José Cole Gutierrez, saying what we want to do and why we're doing it, so reducing disruption, long-term planning, expertise and specialization, consistency and leadership, flexibility for exceptional board members. That's the letter. Item two was analysis and discussion, so we put together some rationale of why reducing disruption, what that meant, so forth, and so on. Next was what we are changing, a clear description, so that's been identified. Next is when it was 'agendized,' and then, the next one is the draft version. From June 22nd... Keep going. Then, these are the bylaws in its full on our website. If we go down, we can see that it was signed off after the June 22nd board meeting and you can find this on... Right there. You can find this... It was executed on June 22nd, 2023, by Ms. Marconian, and then the next was that they asked for a cash... a three-year cash flow projections as part of the material revision and that was provided by Mr. Wood and Arleta. That fulfills the material revision requirement. What needs to be voted on is a resolution that gives somebody on the board to sign off on all this paperwork and I will submit it to CSD.

Gregg Solkovits made a motion to approve the material revision: By-Law Alignment (Board Term-Limits).

Alexandra Ramirez seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### IV. Investment

#### A. August 2023 Investment Update

Greg Wood: Okay. You said it was just for a discussion, but within the... As in the materials that's on the screen through August, our OPEB account had \$25, 898,000. At the end of August... We started this school year with \$25.3 million, so we're up. We made our monthly contributions of the 220 and investment gains and losses through the end of August is \$120,000. That's like half a percent. Market conditions. If anybody has investments in September, they've gone... The market has gone back a little bit, so at the moment, we're at about \$25.3 million as the current balance. The other thing that we'll be going into would be... In our general account, as you see on the screen, we have held two annuities that are now coming due in three years. One with Midland that we had an annuity, giving us a 2.4 return, and Athene, at a 1.95 percent return at the time. For kind of fixed income investments. Those were pretty decent three years ago, but now those are coming due. The next agenda item will address what the

recommendation that we discussed at the finance committee... what I recommend and I'll go into what we hope the board would approve as a whole body. That's it.

# B. Discussion and vote on Re-Investment vote of 2 annuity funds from General Account

**Greg Wood:** Again, in the materials, we have a... kind of supplied in the materials. What's on the screen now is Midland. Midland National, but... at the end of the three years... Again, we have the choice of just rolling it over, or pulling it out and reinvest ourselves. This, as you can see maybe in the light... I don't know how well you can see it in the light blue, they actually basically doubled our investment return from 2.4 in the last three years. They're offering a rate of 4.8 percent. We discussed that in the finance committee, and again, that's a very attractive rate, the fact they doubled it, and so, my recommendation that the finance committee agreed with was to roll over the Midland National investment at 4.8 percent. On the other hand, when you look at the Athene annuity, the Athene annuity again at 1.95 percent, they offer a rollover, basically the same 1.95. To me, that's not what we could get on the open market, so that was not an attractive investment for us to continue for three more years. My recommendation to the finance committee, that they agreed with, is to choose another investment vehicle for that. The two possible... strong possibilities that I had mentioned was we could do one of... Well, we could do a number of things, but my two recommendations... is we could have either... We could roll that into the Beacon Pointe investment account, the general investment account, or adversely, our current bank has some T-bills and they offered us a T-bill rate on that, a two-year T-bill rate at 4.9 percent or a three-year T-bill rate at 4.7 percent. As the committee discussed, and we all came to the conclusion that having a two-year T-bill at 4.9 percent would be the way to go, so I've already... The City National Bank is on notice that says that since we agree on the vote, the Athene would be remitting those annuity funds, and then we would immediately turn them into an investment, a T-bill investment, very safe and secure, that would yield 4.9 percent. On that particular agenda item, we would need the full board to agree with the finance committee to... On those two annuities to roll the Midland annuity over, and to close the Athene annuity over and reinvest it in a two-year T-bill [0:24:13 inaudible] asking for. Daniela Lopez-Vargas made a motion to approve the reinvestment vote of two annuity funds from the general account.

Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### V. Finance

#### A. 2022-2023 Unaudited Actuals

**Greg Wood:** Okay. Every year, again part of our reporting process, the state of California unaudited 2000... Before we do the audited financials, that can take place December 15, September 15th is a date with which we send in our unaudited actuals and there are a number of components of the unaudited actuals. I'll speak to the

slide that's on the screen. One of the components that is actually more for LAUSD and our special ed reporting is we need to certify and report that, for our federal and state revenue and funding, that we fully spend that. This report here just highlights the fact that we've received about \$842,000 in federal funding, that must be fully spent in the same year and a report to LAUSD is that we fully spent. The second area, which is the column to the right, would demonstrate that for our state special ed funding, that we have spent in excess of that, but the general fund supports the special ed needs of the school and we have spent more than that amount, but again, generally a negative amount is not good, but relative to specialized funding, it's very important that we take care of the needs of the special ed students, and that's called an encroachment, where we have to encroach or pull monies from our general fund and give it reclassified to the special ed fund. That slide is showing that we, to the tune of about \$2.4 million, we're supporting the special ed fund.

Brad Wright: I'm sorry.

**Gregg Solkovits:** I just wanted to comment on the slide. If that's not unusual, because my understanding is LAUSD has a huge encroachment due to special ed, and that's pretty much up and down the state, because of the underfunding by the federal government of the Mandate for Special Ed. So, this is not anything unusual. Just is what it is.

**Brad Wright:** Ms. Centman has a question. You have the floor, ma'am. **Danielle Centman:** Yeah. I was just wondering how many kids in this school are

there in special ed?

Greg Wood: It's about...

Danielle Centman: Approximate.

Greg Wood: Three...

**Audience:** Approximately 370.

**Brad Wright:** I'm sorry. You cannot respond from **[0:27:53 crosstalk]**. You cannot speak out there, please. Thank you very much.

Greg Wood: We have one of the highest numbers of special ed students, but again, I sit on the district's special ed fiscal committee, and yeah, we have one of the highest percentages of special ed students of our schools. I think, to supplement Mr. Solkovits' comment, again, the COP group, the Charter Operated Programs group of special ed, part of their... We [0:28:27 inaudible] apply for funding and they do look at... This is summarized for all the charters in Los Angeles, and again, if you aren't spending... Charter schools are looked at. If they can't... If they are not only using the monies they're given from the state, they will (1) report us to the state and we may... We, not us, but a school might be asked to give some of that money back, and (2) some of our funding, we can receive separate supplemental funding, which we've received in the past based upon the size of the encroachment that we have. Again, even with that extra money, we're still... We're fully supporting all those special ed needs.

**Gregg Solkovits:** Thank you.

**Brad Wright:** I'm going to say this. If you're an administrative director and you would like to participate, please be recognized by the board. Anyone, before you speak. You're not allowed to speak out in an agenda's board meeting unless we

recognize you, and that way, we stay in line with the Brown Act and the bylaws, the rules of the board. Thank you very much. With that, we'll ask, anyone would like to make a motion to approve--?

**Greg Wood:** I've got a few more. At least a couple more slides... if I could. This is an actual... This one probably is very dry and it's my... I'll speak more to we create our own Excel spreadsheet, but this form here is the form that goes... It's called The Sax form. It goes to LAUSD. It goes to Lake Go and it goes to the CDE, so this is just a summary of all the revenues and expenses, and so... This one is a summary page of all our revenues and expenses that shows our balance sheet. This is kind of what our unaudited actual form looks like. Once they get... If you can... Once we get to what looks more like an Excel form, I can speak briefly to that. Keep going, Mr. Guinto. Keep going. Or, is it a separate...? Is that a separate file? I think so. There you go. Can it get any bigger, possibly? Can you blow that up for me? What we've prepared here again, this is a full detailed report of all the revenue accounts, all the expense accounts, and we, when we talk about the 2022-2023 unaudited actuals, those are the first three columns. This file basically shows you what unrestricted files, which means there is no... It can be used for anything, type of funding, revenue or expenses. The second column represents restricted either revenue and expenses. Things like special ed and some of our federal monies are restricted, so we try to separate the two different buckets between unrestricted/restricted. The last column is really the combined amount of revenue or expense. If you look at like our LCFF, which is our largest stream of money coming based upon our ADA, about \$48.5 million... Scrolling down. Just to summarize, I'll just hit the highlights for everybody, so keep going. Yeah. Okay. You can see State Rep, so you have subtotals for the federal revenue, the subtotal for the state revenue. At the bottom of the screen is we have local revenue in the categories we recommended. Oops. That's okay. Can you just take total rep up a little bit? Then you get into this section of benefits, so all our health welfare mandatory stirs and prayers, workers comps and all the OPEB contributions. We are at about \$10 million reported of expenses there. Other sections, just other supplies, which include textbooks and the like, \$4 million, and then, just other operating expenses. Continuing down, keep going down. There you go, and so, that section, which includes things like legal, transportation, bank fees, just general utilities and that type of thing. That's \$9. Nine million? Okay. Yeah. Okay. That's a large area of our expenditures, and then, going down, the last few sections are depreciation. If we go down a little more on that. There you go. For all our assets, as we are on a modified accrual basis, we're not a cash reporting basis, we reflect what our depreciation is, and then, what's called other outgoing, our indirect costs, LAUSD, the one percent oversight fee we pay to LAUSD, as being a charter, is reported there. In total, after a... Revenue minus expenses... Again, we had a very healthy 13... one of the highest net fund balance editions, \$13.7 million, but in analyzing and just giving the organization a full recap, \$13 million seems fantastic, which, obviously, it is. The section that's on the screen now, now we've broken down kind of where did some of that \$13 million... It's either restricted or it came from other sources like investments. The summary of all the \$13 million comes up to that we have restricted amounts of over \$9 million dollars, so kind of the unrestricted edition, if you will, the \$4.5 million. You can see all the categories of things that are in the \$13 million dollars, whether it's cafeteria or federal fundings that they're holding on to for future expenditures, some of the OPEB investment gains and losses, those go in there. Again, it's still a healthy fund balanced edition of the \$4.5 million. That's relative to that agenda item. Mr. Wright, that would be what I would ask the board to... This is what we've reported. I would ask the board to approve the unaudited actuals as presented.

Daniela Lopez-Vargas made a motion to approve the 2022-2023 unaudited actuals. Gregg Solkovits seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### B. 2023-2024 Budget Update and Readoption

Greg Wood: Ryan, if you could pull up the single... Like the partners one with the... Yeah. Just a brief... Don't have to spend any time on this at all, other than what's captured. Cafeteria... I will... Just for new board members, I will on a monthly basis, give the updates, financial updates, on the cafeteria. Again, we had kind of record increases last year of like 40 percent on our participation. Again, as we'll talk about in a minute, our attendance is down quite a bit this year from last year. We're like one percent ahead, which obviously, is somewhat realistic to the participation. Just giving that information. That said, if you scroll down a little bit, because of our participation, we are... On a cumulative basis, we're still... We're ahead with that, but we're up like \$17,000 in the cafeteria. Again, remembering that the cafeteria revenue has to stay within... It's a restricted fund, so any gains or losses coming out of the cafeteria have to get reinvested, so one item we're showing on here is an example. \$21,000 was spent on infrastructure. Last year, we carried over a balance of like \$300,000, so if we... Again, those funds do have to be kept in the cafeteria and used for cafeteria.

**Steve Kofahl:** You're reading that bottom line too?

**Greg Wood:** I'm reading the -\$4,800, but then adding back the... You see

the \$21,000.

Steve Kofahl: I do.

**Greg Wood:** Yeah. Yeah, so you take out those expenses, you really have

a gain of \$17,000.

**Steve Kofahl:** All in how you look at it.

Greg Wood: Okay. That's that slide. The other one that incorporates indoor projections is... Okay, so this is also a slide we will do monthly for the organization. This captures our... August was... We finished month one. We have 10 months of reporting attendance or enrollment and ADA information to the state after month eight. Month eight locks in our funding for fiscal year, so this is representative of the first month of the school year. You will see that the enrollment for August of 2023 was the \$31.65 and it's broken down into the grade levels, as shown on the screen, 678, 807, 807 and 873. The screen below that shows the same period last year. We had basically three... We had 300 more students last year. The biggest change would be we graduated... Last year, we had 906 12th graders that... Those came off the chart, or the amount and everything else shifted over one grade level, so that 906.

This is Department of Finance and the CDE. They're suggesting, in the next 10 years, Los Angeles will have like a 17 percent... They'll have a 17 percent decrease in enrollment. Again, I think it's important that we continue to attract students and enroll students, and so, that's something I think organizationally, we'll need to keep our eye on the enrollment ball, so to speak, to make sure that we can support future activities, teaching with enrollment. Right. That being said, then Ryan, could you then go to the spreadsheet, the prior spreadsheet, and then you can kind of hide... For the same spreadsheet we talked about with the unaudited actuals... Can you... a little bigger? What we're showing the organization, the middle columns... Same financial information. The middle columns represent what the board approved in June and that particular budget had a surplus of \$2 million, which as we're now looking at the new information, that's a good thing, because now, with the lower enrollment... Can you scroll to the right, Ryan? To the right and set it down, and now up a little bit. You'll see that what I've taken in... The top numbers are really, to me, the most important numbers to have a conversation about, because the enrollment that... which in June, we thought... we hoped would be 3,420... Now, I'm forecasting that enrollment for the full eight months that we'll get funded on, would go down to 3,145, and then, that our funded ADA would go from 3,181... I brought it down to 2,956. We got a slight increase on the per ADA funding underneath that from the time we approved the budget. It was 13,178, the latest State of California LCFL [0:43:42 inaudible] chart, which is what... suggests what our funding is. It's up to \$13,200. With that said, that's going to affect our budget. We're going to have lower... This re-forecasted budget now suggests that our revenue will be down 6.9 percent or over \$2 million dollars off... Just on that line. We've taken some of the lower ADA, some of our other revenue, without going into detail, we've lowered the revenue for things... whether it be our federal title I... our federal funds... Some of our special ed cafeteria revenues or... I've tried to lower it in accordance with some of our ADA drops... since the revenue now is what I'm... would like to say is the most accurate projection I have on what I think our funding will be. Could you scroll down and just maybe go to the revenue?

Greg Wood: Okay. Let me get to that section. Can you pause your question till I get there? I haven't gotten there yet. [0:46:05 inaudible]. Revenue, let me finish out... The revenue is down \$2.2 million. It's from what we adopted to what I'm suggesting... what I would like the board to re-adopt our budget for. Expenses in general, we tried to update our expenses for current expense changes that are known from June through now. Things like I know we're going to have some additional legal expenses. We've had some legal settlements happening over the summer, so I've increased for that. Some of our benefits, we've had favorable updates on our [0:46:43 prayers]. Now that we've finished out, we watched it save money on our [0:46:48 prayers] expense for the year, because we forecast higher than the actual [0:46:54 prayers] expense we had last year, so that'll save \$200,000 for your health savings. Our certificated administrators, we know we have two open positions currently, so we will save \$50,000 as of now, on those positions. Things like our bus transportation, once we adopt... Once we adjusted or approved the bus contract, I tried to take current events and do those as appropriate.

Now, being subject to answer Mr. Kofahl's Question, so our expenditures went from \$53.9 million down or \$254.1. In which, now can you re-ask your question, sir? **Greg Wood:**Oh, okay. I want you to be. The budget... As of this report, we go from having a surplus of \$2 million, again with the knowledge that \$2.2 million of our revenue shortfalls. With all other revenue changes and updates with either savings or slightly additional expenses, I'm asking the board to approve a budget that has a slight deficit of \$317,000. Again, CBO-wise, I'm pushing for the approval of that, but **[0:48:31 inaudible]** like one. We had a prior year... We have been building up our fund balance. I'm not concerned that again, as of this moment, that we're having a budget that has a slight deficit in it with the knowledge there is... I think I'm being about as conservative as I can, with the hope there is an upside to our revenue, or if more revenues start coming in, that'll help this number, but I would want to be realistic to the organization, and say, yeah. That's the amount as of September 28th that I would like to board to approve.

Brad Wright: That includes future sponsorships that's help... All right.

Greg Wood: Things like that would not be included yet. Any additional revenue we may get outside of kind of the known, would help offset that.

**Greg Wood:** Okay. That's my hope, that I can get this budget re-adopted. Gregg Solkovits made a motion to approve the 2023-2024 budget update and readoption.

Alexandra Ramirez seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### C. Discussion and Vote on OPEB Account Paying monthly Retiree Premiums

**Greg Wood:** Well, this is just about having the OPEB... The investment account takes the ownership of those retirees' premium. Again, we set up the OPEB account. It's up to \$25 million as we're saying, but there has not been a penny... None of these premiums have ever been charged to the retiree agreement, so what I'm asking the board to do is that, starting in October, that we will be getting our monthly medical statement as usual, which shows both retirees and actives. My request of the organization is that, starting in October, that those retiree benefit payments be paid for by our investment [0:51:45 primary] ... Talk to them... They have a process that we would... they will pay those bills instead of us. We do reflect... One second. They do reflect... We have been reflecting those payments within our check register. The check register that currently... When we pay our medical premium to our medical provider, we take the total amount... We've been reporting all along what the breakdown is between the actives and retirees, but kind of knowing that we are going to be fully funded, it's... To me, it would be time for the OPEB account, and then, in addition to that, just one last comment, it would be... Once we start doing that, that would be a savings to our... Okay. That's going to come out of the OPEB account. In the past, we've reflected that payment, which is about \$450,000. In the past, we reported that as part of our general fund budget, so in essence, by passing that, we've already... That \$450,000 would now come out... would come out of the OPEB account, not be reflected the budget... Kind of you just adopted... We would...

and at the end, we were showing less, about \$450,000 less OPEB expense that we have, versus what we've historic...

**Brad Wright:** I get that. Any questions.

**Gregg Solkovits:** Maybe there is a legalist degree, so it was a reason why we didn't take this motion first, so you could reflect no deficit on the document, when this approves. Was there a reason why we did it in the order we did?

**Greg Wood:** Not in particular.

**Gregg Solkovits:** Realistically, there is no deficit out--?

Greg Wood: Yes.

Gregg Solkovits: When we take this vote. [0:53:20 inaudible] approve it?

**Greg Wood:** Yes. That's right.

Gregg Solkovits made a motion to approve the OPEB account paying monthly retiree

premiums.

Brad Wright seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### VI. School Business

#### A. Discussion and Vote on Revisions to ECRCHS Employee Handbook for 2023-2024

David Hussey: Yes. I want to start off by thanking Mr. [0:54:21 Monroy], UTLA chair and Mr. Russell, The Ask Me chair, on working with me, going over the changes in the handbook. I'm going to start with page seven. There are very minimal changes. I just want to go over the pages, so page seven, criminal background checks. This is just language that we receive from our legal counsel. On page 12... just more legal language. Page 17, just making the language more inclusive. Page 21, again, just making the language...a language update. Page 41, more legal language. Page 45, just clarifying some language and those were the changes to the handbook. We talked and we all agreed that these were changes that we all liked, and so, I'm putting it to the board that the board approves the updated employee handbook.

**Brad Wright:** Do we have any questions?

**Female Speaker:** There is a new section on page 54 for bereavement leave. Is

that new or is that just edited?

Brad Wright: Edited...

**David Hussey:** Oh, no. Yeah, that was... Sorry. That was edited as well. Sorry. I messed up there. All these recommendations were made by legal counseling. Brad Wright made a motion to approve the revisions to the ECRCHS employee handbook for 2023-2024.

Steven Kofahl seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### B. Approval of LACOE -County Treasury Certificate of Signatures

**Greg Wood:** Yeah. LACOE stands... LACOE, which is Los Angeles County Office of Education, and since we are part of their financial system, the County

Treasury is one of our largest accounts, we use the County Treasury. The state sends its funds to the County Treasury. We in turn, when needed, transfer monies from the County Treasury into our bank to do things like normal operating expenses and payroll. Every year, part of the LACOE processes is, every year, the board has to approve... It's called "certificate of signatures" and I don't know... You have... I have the original form. You have the materials, which it doesn't matter if you don't. The form I'm holding in my hand has every board member's name on it, with the fact that you would approve what it's... Two people, which currently is Mr. Hussey and Mr. Wood, are the two people that are authorized to transfer funds from the LACOE bank account, if you want to... for lack of a better term. The LACOE bank account to the school's bank account, and so, they require an annual renewal of this "certificate of signatures," so I'd ask if the board approves this. I could pass around the document. Every board member needs to sign it right above their name, and Ms. Lopez Vargas, as our secretary of the board, you would have to sign it both as a board member and the secretary of the organization has to sign it twice. We've done this every year since we've had it, so it's kind of a normal document that LACOE asks us to do every year. That said, the board needs to formally approve the authorization of this certificate of signatures.

Ronald Laws made a motion to approval of LACOE County Treasury certificate of signatures.

Danielle Centman seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** unanimously to approve the motion.

#### VII. Reconvene to Open Session

#### A. Report on Actions Taken in Closed Session, If Any

No actions were taken in closed session.

#### B. Possible Board Approval Vote on Chief Operations Officer Contract

Brad Wright: We'll be going to a board approval on the chief operating officer's contract, the COO, and before a vote, anyone like to present this item? We all spoke about that, the item of Fernando Delgado becoming our chief operating officer. He'll be under Mr. Hussey. Would anyone like to make a motion to vote on this, on the COO, the Chief Operating Officer contract?

Steven Kofahl made a motion to approval of the chief operating officer contract. Alexandra Ramirez seconded the motion.

The board **VOTED** to approve the motion.

#### **Roll Call**

Danielle Centman Aye
Steven Kofahl Aye
Gregg Solkovits Aye
Daniela Lopez-Vargas Abstain
Ronald Laws Aye
Alexandra Ramirez Aye

## VIII. Closing Items

### A. Adjourn Meeting

There being no further business to be transacted, and upon motion duly made, seconded and approved, the meeting was adjourned at 6:59 PM.

Respectfully Submitted, Ryan Guinto